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Background information 

While economic growth and especially foreign direct investment in Lao People’s Democratic Republic (Lao PDR) 

has been increasing, poverty reduction has been slower than in other ASEAN Member States. GDP growth has 

averaged seven per cent over the past decade, largely based on exploitation of natural resources (water, 

minerals and forests) rather than a more diversified economy or a transition out of agricultural and subsistence 

employment. Consequently, labour migration remains an important livelihood option for the Lao workforce, 

including for an increasing number of Lao women.  

 

Patterns of migration in Lao PDR are complex, including both inbound and outbound flows of migrant workers. 

Thailand is the largest destination country for Lao migrants, primarily driven by wage differentials – the current 

monthly minimum wage in Lao is LAK900,000 (around US$110) and the Thai minimum approximately double 

this amount. Lao migrant workers in Thailand are predominantly employed in domestic work, construction, 

manufacturing, agriculture and entertainment work, mainly in neighbouring border provinces and larger cities. 

 

Some institutions have estimated that roughly 30 per cent of Lao migrant workers are women but this has been 

difficult to verify because the movement of Lao women to Thailand as domestic workers occurs outside regular 

channels. Confusion remains over the legality of Lao women migrating for domestic work due to ambiguities in 

the Labour Law and associated decrees that restrict the movement of Lao workers into jobs that are considered 

unskilled, offer few learning opportunities or are contrary to cultural traditions. Many migrants could potentially be 

affected by this provision as the majority of Lao migrant workers are employed in unskilled or low-skilled 

positions.  

 

A new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between Thailand and Lao PDR was signed in 2016 to broaden 

the agreement to create a channel for regular migration to also include cooperation on social security and skills 

development. Only a small number of Lao migrant workers went abroad under the previous MOU because of the 

high fees and long and complex process involved. Even though the maximum costs payable for recruitment have 

been established in law, it has been reported that recruitment agencies often charge higher amounts. In addition, 

the lack of clarity about the legality of regular recruitment and placement for domestic workers is thought to be a 

key limiting factor for women migrants to make use of the MOU process. In 2013, there was more than a three-

fold increase in the number of migrant workers going abroad through the MOU channel, creating a large gender 

disparity in regular migration.  

 

Lao PDR July – September 2017 

 
Key partners Ministry of Labour and Social Welfare (MOLSW) 

Lao Federation of Trade Unions (LFTU) 

Lao National Chamber of Commerce and Industry (LNCCI) 

Target sites Vientiane, Xayabuly, Champassack and Savannakhet provinces 

Focal point Vongtavanh Sayavong, National Project Coordinator. Sayavong@ilo.org +(856-20) 77778421 

https://twitter.com/ILOAsiaPacific
mailto:Sayavong@ilo.org
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There are around 20 recruitment agencies in Lao PDR, 

with several of these wholly or partially state-owned. While 

some regulations on the operation of these agencies exist, 

it is accepted that the legislative framework requires 

further amendment and specificity to effectively manage 

this sector. Furthermore, subordinate legislation to support 

the application of the 2014 Labour Law is anticipated.  

Main activities July - September 2017 

 On 27 – 28 September, the LFTU, supported by the 

TRIANGLE in ASEAN Technical Specialist, travelled 

to the Savannakhet to conduct a training on safe 

migration for MRC staff and Information Centre staff 

from nine provinces. The objective of the two day 

training was to train staff members on the MRCs 

operating procedures and improve their skills and 

knowledge on safe migration. The participants 

engaged in role play activities on providing 

consultation to migrants in person and via the phone, 

and were encouraged to ask questions.   

 On 20 September, the TRIANGLE in ASEAN team 

together with the Department of Planning and 

Cooperation and MOLSW organised the Lao National 

Preparatory Meeting for the 10th ASEAN Forum on 

Migrant Labour (AFML) under the theme: ‘Towards 

Achieving Decent Work for Domestic Workers in 

ASEAN’. The one day meeting took place in Vientiane 

with participants from government ministries and 

unions, as well as UN agencies, NGOs and CSOs. 

Participants were able to finalise 19 recommendations 

that the Lao delegation will take to the AFML. 

 On 29 - 30 August, the Decent Work Country 

Programme (DWCP) workshop was organised to 

support the Government in adopting and aligning their activities with the DWCP workplan. The workshop 

was organised and chaired by the Department of Planning and Coopertion and MOLSW, with support from 

the ILO. The ILO Regional Office attended the meeting to provide technical support.    

 On 17 July, the ILO was invited to join the launch of the 1512 hotline by the LFTU. The hotline is operated by 

the LFTU and will serve as a contact point for public questions on labour rights and provide counselling 

services. The launch was also attended by government ministries and other development agencies.  

 On 21 July, a meeting was organised at Village Focus International on trafficking in persons, migration and 

labour. Participants were encouraged to share their organisational priorities. This was followed by a 

discussion about current trends and issues, which focused on concerns related to the rotation of government 

staff and its impact on the progress of project implementation. 

 On 6 July, the Lao Federation of Trade Unions (LFTU) and the Japan International Labour Foundation 

(JILAP) organised the meeting: ‘Toward Strengthening Trade Unions Power for Protection of Workers and 

Establishment of Constructive Industrial Relations’. The aim of the meeting was for LFTU and JILAP staff to 

Lao PDR at a glance 

 Population:  6.7 million 

 

 Labour Force: 3.5 million 

 

Migration from Lao PDR 

900,000 international migrants  

Source: UNDESA (2013) 

 

Migration to Thailand  

- Completed National Verification 

44,372 (February 2016) 

- Migrated through the MOU 

31,795 (February 2016) 

- Registered in the fishing 

industry: 1,610 

- Registered in the seafood 

processing sector : 964 

Source: Office of Foreign Workers Administration, 

Department of Employment, Ministry of Labour 

 

https://twitter.com/ILOAsiaPacific
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share good practices on multiple levels, such as the national, district and local levels. The meeting took 

place over two days and the ILO was invited to observe.  

 On 22 August, the NPC attended a meeting with a team from the United States Embassy. The Embassy was 

interested in finding out more about the ILO and its activities for a potential future collaboration.  

Upcoming activities and key dates October – December 2017 

Date Event Location Attendees Purpose 

25 – 26    
Oct 

10th ASEAN Forum on 
Migrant Labour (AFML) 
‘Towards Achieving Decent 
Work for Domestic Workers in 
ASEAN’. 

Manila, 
Philippines  

Tripartite 

stakeholders, 

ASEAN 

Secretariat, 

Civil Society, 

international 

organisations 

Discuss, share experiences and 
build consensus on the 
protection of migrant workers 
issues and concludes with the 
adoption of recommendations.  

1 – 3  
Nov 

Consulation workshop to 
revise Agreement No. 43, and 
the Decree No. 68 on labour 
migration governance   

Vang Vieng 
District Vientiane 
Province 

Tripartite 

stakeholders 

and civil 

society 

 

To allow review and discussion 
on draft labour laws and identify 
areas for improvement.  

20 Nov 
(TBC) 

Network meeting  Vientiane 
 

Tripartite 

stakeholders 

and other 

partners, UN 

agencies and 

CSOs 

Share information on labour 
migration in Lao PDR among 
TRIANGLE in ASEAN 
programme partners, civil 
society and other stakeholder 
organizations. 

21-22 
Nov 

Training workshop to discuss 
the international standards 
(especially those aimed at 
protecting migrant workers in 
Conventions No. 97 and 143) 

Thalad, 
Pholdhong 
district, Vientaine 
Province 

Tripartite 

stakeholders 

 

To discuss the international 
standards and develop 
recommendations for policy and 
legislative changes deemed a 
priority in Lao PDR in the 
medium- and long-term.   
 

Dec Training on safe migration, 
protection of the rights of 
migrant workers and 
complaints processes for 
MOLSW job centre and MRC 
staff.  

Champasack 
province, Lao 
PDR 

Government 

official 

(MOLSW job 

centre staff 

and MRC 

staff) 

Strengthen and improve the 
knowledge and skills of local 
MOLSW job centre staff on safe 
migration and the operational 
proceducres of MRCs.  

18-23 
Dec 

PAC visit to MRCs Savannakhet, 
Champasack 
province 

Tripartite 

Stakeholders 

and partner 

agencies  

The Project Advisory Committee 
will visit MRCs in order review 
their work and provide guidance 
and advice to MRC staff.   

 
 

https://twitter.com/ILOAsiaPacific
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Media coverage 
 

Date Title  Media Source 

13 July Laos, Thailand discuss legalization of informal workers Xinhuanet 

25 July Thailand starts registration of illegal migrant workers Vientiane Times Newspaper 

29 August Lao government opens centres to assist registration of 

workers in Thailand 

Vientiane Times Newspaper 

30 August Authorities redoubling efforts to register foreign workers Vientiane Times Newspaper 

30 August  Religious disputes, illegal migration pose challenges for NA 
members 

Vientiane Times Newspaper 

 
 

 

 

The TRIANGLE in ASEAN programme extends the cooperation between the International Labour Organization (ILO), the 

Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade and Global Affairs Canada on protecting migrant workers and 

enhancing development opportunities. TRIANGLE in ASEAN aims to ensure that the benefits of labour migration are equally 

realised by men and women migrant workers; employers and governments. In shifting emphasis towards leveraging the 

development potential of migration, TRIANGLE in ASEAN aims to shape labour migration opportunities to support inclusive and 

sustainable growth in the ASEAN Economic Community. TRIANGLE in ASEAN engages institutionally with ASEAN and 

focuses on delivering in six countries (Cambodia, Lao People’s Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Myanmar, Thailand and 

Viet Nam). 

 

https://twitter.com/ILOAsiaPacific
http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-07/13/c_136441249.htm
https://www.mmtimes.com/national-news/26940-thailand-starts-registration-of-illegal-migrant-workers.html
http://www.vientianetimes.org.la/FreeContent/FreeConten_Government200.htm?lnydqesrzpceiahv
http://www.vientianetimes.org.la/FreeContent/FreeConten_uthorities.htm
http://www.vientianetimes.org.la/FreeContent/FreeConten_Religious.htm

